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Through the Looking Glass (Inside the World of Private Funds)

by Gisella Rivera

 This article seeks to present how 
recent regulatory initiatives benefit 
investors who have invested, or are 
looking to invest, in private funds.  
Private fund industry participants, 
particularly compliance officers of 
private fund advisers, closely monitor 
proposed regulations to determine how 
such proposals affect the business and 
operations of private fund advisers.  
Compliance officers may find viewing 
regulatory initiatives from an 
investor’s perspective advantageous in 
effectively implementing and designing 
policies and procedures in response to 
regulatory changes.
	 “How	nice	it	would	be	if	we	could	
only	get	through	into	Looking-glass	
House!”1
	 To	some	extent,	investors	must	
have	echoed	Alice’s	feelings	when	
viewing	the	world	of	private	funds	
through	the	lenses	of	advisers	to	
private	funds.	
	 The	world	of	private	funds	is	
just	that...	private...	so	private	that	
the	Dodd-Frank	Act	described	it	as	a	
“shadow	financial	system.”	Investors	
who	want	to	invest	in	private	funds	
do	so	by	appointment	only.	Securities	
of	these	private	funds	are	offered	
generally	through	a	private	placement	
which	requires	that	the	information	
on	the	offering	is	not	made	available	
to	the	general	public.	Similarly,	
information	on	private	fund	advisers	
who	are	exempt	from	registration	with	
the	SEC	is	generally	not	available	

to	the	public.	Accordingly,	in	most	
cases,	an	investor	looking	to	invest,	
or	who	has	invested,	in	a	private	fund	
managed	by	an	adviser	exempt	from	
SEC	registration	would	rely,	to	a	great	
extent,	on	the	adviser’s	agreement	to	
provide	information	regarding	itself	
and	the	private	fund	it	manages.
This state of affairs is slowly changing
	 In	the	aftermath	of	the	sub-prime	
market	collapse,	investors’	appetite	
for	alternative	investments	has	
slackened.	Assets	under	management	
of	hedge	fund	advisers	fell	to	as	low	
as	$1.3	trillion	in	the	first	quarter	of	
2009,	down	from	its	peak	of	close	
to	$2	trillion	in	the	first	quarter	of	
2007.	During	the	past	two	years,	the	
private	fund	industry	experienced	
declining	portfolio	values,	massive	
redemptions	and,	in	some	notable	
cases,	liquidation.	Capital	raising	
became	more	challenging.	Private	
fund	advisers	started	listening	and	
acquiescing	to	demands	made	by	
investors	with	the	liquidity	and	
fortitude	to	stay	in	the	game.	Investors	
increasingly	required	a	private	fund	
adviser	to	provide	more	information	
regarding	itself,	its	operations	and	the	
private	fund	it	manages	on	behalf	of	
such	investors.	
“Transparency” is the latest sound-
bite
	 With	the	global	economy	slowly	
recovering,	investors	are	expected	
to	invest	$200	billion	in	hedge	funds	
for	2011,	bringing	assets	under	
management	back	to	its	peak	levels	in	
March	2007.	A	survey	by	the	Spectrem	
Group	states	that,	in	2010,	50%	of	
all	households	with	more	than	$25	
million	in	net	worth	have	investments	
in	hedge	funds,	up	from	35%	in	2007.	
Further,	there	are	295	public	pension	
plans	with	allocations	in	hedge	funds,	

up	from	196	in	2007.	Money	is	
flowing	back	into	the	world	of	private	
funds,	a	world	that	has	changed	
significantly.	
Regulatory	Landscape
	 Recent	changes	in	the	regulatory	
landscape	prompted	by	the	Madoff	
scandal	and	required	by	the	Dodd-
Frank	Wall	Street	Reform	and	
Consumer	Protection	Act	(the	“Dodd-
Frank	Act”)	have	increased	the	amount	
of	information	readily	available	to	
investors.
	 On	March	2009,	Bernie	Madoff	
pled	guilty	to	a	massive	Ponzi	scheme	
involving	thousands	of	investors	and	
billions	of	dollars.	In	response	to	
the	scandal,	the	SEC	amended	Rule	
206(4)(2)	(the	“Custody	Rule”)	of	the	
Investment	Advisers	Act	of	1940	by	
requiring	that	a	qualified	custodian	
should	generally	hold	client	assets	
and	by	imposing	increased	reporting	
obligations	on	advisers	who	have	or	
are	deemed	to	have	custody	of	client	
assets.2	
	 Information	rights	of	investors	
were	further	strengthened	with	the	
enactment	of	the	Dodd-Frank	Act	
on	July	21,	2010.	The	Dodd-Frank	
Act	seeks,	amongst	others,	to	end	
the	“shadow”	financial	system	by	
requiring	hedge	fund	and	private	
equity	advisers	to	register	with	the	
SEC.	Title	IV	of	the	Dodd-Frank	
Act	required,	subject	to	certain	
exemptions,	private	fund	advisers	to	
register	with	the	SEC	no	later	than	by	
July	21,	2011.3	
Adviser	Registration
	 Which	private	fund	advisers	
would	be	required	to	register	with	
the	SEC	under	the	Dodd-Frank	Act	
and	the	rules	proposed	thereunder?	
Generally,	a	private	fund	adviser	
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events	of	the	adviser	or	its	employees.	
Form	ADV	was	amended	by	the	SEC	
on	July	28,	2010,	making	it	investor-
friendly	with	a	“brochure-like”	
narrative	presentation.5	Additional	
amendments	to	Form	ADV	was	
proposed	by	the	SEC	on	November	
19,	2010	which	would	further	increase	
the	reporting	obligations	of	private	
fund	advisers	and	provide	more	
relevant	information	to	investors.6	
	 Another	form	that	must	be	filed	by	
a	registered	adviser	is	Form	ADV-E,	
a	certification	of	an	adviser’s	proper	
handling	of	client	assets,	required	by	
the	amended	Custody	Rule.	Investors	
can	determine	whether	a	private	fund	
adviser	is	properly	safeguarding	client	
assets	by	reviewing	the	adviser’s	Form	
ADV-E.	
	 Investors	can	get	a	copy	of	a	
private	fund	adviser’s	Form	ADV	and	
Form	ADV-E	by	going	to	the	website	
of	the	SEC’s	Division	of	Investment	
Management	(http://www.adviserinfo.
sec.gov).	
The	Custody	Rule
	 One	of	the	first	responses	of	the	
SEC	to	Madoff	is	the	adoption	of	the	
Custody	Rule,	generally	known	as	the	
“anti-Madoff	rule.”		
	 Under	the	Custody	Rule,	a	
qualified	custodian	must	generally	
maintain	any	and	all	of	the	securities	
owned	by	a	private	fund	managed	
by	a	registered	adviser.	In	addition	
to	ensuring	the	proper	safe-guarding	
of	private	fund	assets,	a	qualified	
custodian	must	also	provide	the	
private	fund	investors	with	quarterly	
account	statements	if	the	private	
fund	does	not	issue	annual	audited	
financial	statements	within	120	days	
from	the	end	of	the	fiscal	year	of	the	
private	fund.	These	quarterly	account	
statements	would	contain	information	
identifying	the	amount	of	funds	and	
of	each	security	maintained	by	the	
qualified	custodian,	and	setting	forth	
all	transactions	in	the	account	during	
the	period	reported.
	 An	investor	should	also	be	aware	
that,	under	the	Custody	Rule,	a	private	
fund	adviser	is	subject	to	a	surprise	
examination,	at	least	once	during	
each	calendar	year,	by	an	independent	
public	accountant	registered	with	

the	Public	Company	Accounting	
Oversight	Board	(the	“PCAOB	
Accountant”)	if	(a)	the	private	fund	
adviser	has	custody	of	client	assets,	
or	(b)	the	qualified	custodian	is	a	
related	person	and	is	not	operationally	
independent	of	the	private	fund	
adviser.	The	PCAOB	Accountant	must	
issue	an	opinion	as	to	whether	the	
private	fund	adviser	has	put	in	place	
suitably	designed	controls	which	are	
operating	effectively	to	safeguard	
client	assets.	This	opinion	is	filed	with	
the	SEC	with	Form	ADV-E	within	
120	days	from	the	date	of	the	surprise	
examination.	In	addition,	the	PCAOB	
Accountant	is	required	to	notify	the	
SEC	within	one	(1)	business	day	of	
any	material	discrepancy	found	as	a	
result	of	the	surprise	examination.	An	
independent	public	accountant	who	
resigns,	or	is	dismissed	or	removed	
by	a	private	fund	as	its	PCAOB	
Accountant,	must	file	with	the	SEC,	
within	four	(4)	business	days	of	
the	termination	of	its	engagement,	
Form	ADV-E	and	a	statement	that	
includes	an	explanation	of	any	
problems	relating	to	examination	
scope	or	procedure	that	contributed	
to	the	termination	of	its	engagement.	
The	foregoing	reports	required	of	a	
PCAOB	Accountant	are	available	to	
investors	for	their	review	by	accessing	
an	adviser’s	Form	ADV-E.	
Amendments	to	Form	ADV
	 The	new	investor-friendly	Form	
ADV	goes	into	effect	this	March	31,	
2011,	for	SEC	registered	advisers	
whose	fiscal	year	ends	December	
31,	2010.	Because	of	the	extensive	
changes	adopted	for	Form	ADV,	
a	significant	number	of	advisers	
may	not	be	able	to	comply	with	
this	filing	deadline.	Some	states,	
notably	Michigan,	Pennsylvania,	
Texas,	Kentucky	and	Colorado,	have	
extended	the	filing	deadline	anywhere	
from	a	month	to	a	year.	Investors	may,	
therefore,	have	to	wait	for	up	to	one	
more	year	before	enjoying	the	benefits	
of	increased	information	flow.
	 Investors	should	find	the	new	
Form	ADV	more	informative	and	
easier	to	review.	The	amendments	
adopted	by	the	SEC	on	July	28,	
2010	required	a	registered	private	

whose	clients	are	exclusively	private	
funds	and	whose	assets	under	
management	are	at	least	$150	million	
would	be	subject	to	SEC	registration.	
Private	fund	advisers	whose	clients	are	
exclusively	private	funds	and	whose	
assets	are	not	more	than	$150	million	
but	are	at	least	$25	million	would	
be	subject	to	registration	under	state	
securities	authorities	though	exempt	
from	SEC	registration.
	 Private	fund	advisers	who	would	
be	exempt	from	registration	are	(1)	
qualifying	non-U.S.	private	fund	
advisers	(2)	venture	capital	fund	
advisers	and	(3)	private	fund	advisers	
with	less	than	$150	million	in	assets	
under	management.4	
	 For	purposes	of	determining	
registration	status,	a	private	fund	
adviser’s	assets	under	management	
would	be	the	sum	of	the	fair	value	of	
the	assets	of	all	private	funds	managed	
by	the	adviser	plus	the	amount	of	
all	uncalled	capital	commitments	of	
investors	to	such	private	funds.	
Why should investors care whether 
or not a private fund adviser is 
registered?
	 A	registered	investment	adviser	
who	is	registered	is	subject	to	certain	
reporting	obligations.	Accordingly,	
the	exemption	provided	to	venture	
capital	fund	advisers	and	private	fund	
advisers	with	assets	of	not	more	than	
$150	million	may	leave	investors	with	
an	information	vacuum.	The	SEC	
recognized	the	importance	to	investors	
of	readily	available	information	on	
private	fund	advisers	and,	accordingly,	
proposed	the	creation	of	a	new	class	
of	reporting	advisers,	the	“Exempt	
Reporting	Advisers,”	whereby	venture	
capital	fund	advisers	and	private	fund	
advisers	would	remain	subject	to	
certain	reporting	requirements	despite	
being	exempt	from	SEC	registration.	
	 The	most	useful	report	to	investors	
that	a	registered	adviser	must	file	
annually	with	the	SEC	is	Form	ADV,	
which	contains	information	about	
its	business,	ownership,	clients,	
employees,	business	practices,	
affiliations,	and	any	disciplinary	
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fund	adviser	to	submit	Part	2	of	
Form	ADV	in	a	“brochure”	format	
written	in	plain	English	(the	“Client	
Brochure”),	instead	of	the	usual	
“check-in-the-box”	reporting.	The	
amendments	also	required	an	adviser	
to	(a)	summarize	material	changes	
to	its	policies,	practices	or	conflicts	
of	interest,	(b)	disclose	if	it	charges	
performance-based	fees,	(c)	disclose	
any	of	its	practices,	including	
charging	performance-based	fees	
to	its	clients,	that	would	give	rise	to	
conflicts,	the	nature	of	such	conflicts	
and	how	such	conflicts	are	addressed,	
(d)	disclose	matters	relating	to	its	
custody	of	private	fund	assets,	and	(e)	
include	resume-like	information	and	
disciplinary	history	on	its	advisory	
personnel	providing	services	to	
clients.	Investors	should	be	aware,	
however,	that	a	private	fund	adviser	
is	not	required	to	disclose	current	
investigations	or	arrests	where	there	
has	been	no	final	outcome	(e.g.	a	
formal	criminal	indictment).	
	 A	stripped-down	version	of	
Form	ADV	would	be	required	from	
private	fund	advisers	who	are	deemed	
“Exempt	Reporting	Advisers.”	Exempt	
Reporting	Advisers	would	only	to	
need	to	complete	certain	parts	of	Form	
ADV	and	would	not	need	to	prepare	
and	submit	the	Client	Brochure.	
	 Additional	information	may	
be	made	available	to	investors	if	
further	amendments	to	Form	ADV	
are	adopted	pursuant	to	an	SEC	
proposed	rule.	Under	the	SEC’s	2010	
proposed	rule	further	amending	Form	
ADV,7	a	private	fund	adviser	must	
provide	information	relating	to	the	
private	funds	it	manages,	such	as	
basic	organizational,	operational	and	
investment	characteristics,	gross	asset	
values	and	net	asset	values,	nature	and	
type	of	investors,	and	details	on	the	
private	funds’	service	providers.	
	 A	private	fund	adviser	would	also	
be	required	to	report	on	certain	of	its	
business	practices,	such	as	its	assets	
under	management	by	client	type,	the	
approximate	percentage	of	its	clients	
who	are	not	U.S.	persons,	and	the	
types	of	investment	about	which	it	
has	provided	advice	to	clients	during	
the	reporting	period.	Aside	from	

these	disclosures,	investors	would	
find	information	on	how	a	private	
fund	adviser	may	handle	conflicts	
of	interests.	The	proposed	amended	
Form	ADV	would	contain	information	
relating	to	a	private	fund	adviser’s	
relationships	with	related	persons,	
the	registration	status	of	such	related	
persons,	the	sharing	of	personnel	and	
confidential	information	between	
such	private	fund	adviser	and	its	
related	persons	and	whether	or	not	
the	private	fund	adviser	or	a	related	
person	is	receiving	direct	or	indirect	
compensation	for	client	referrals.	
Additional	Non-Public	Adviser	
Reporting	Obligations
	 There	is	much	value	for	investors	
in	the	amendments	to	Form	ADV,	
both	adopted	and	proposed.	However,	
not	all	of	the	information	required	to	
be	filed	by	a	registered	private	fund	
adviser	may	be	generally	accessed	by	
an	investor.	
	 Additional	reporting	obligations	
on	private	fund	advisers	were	
proposed	jointly	by	the	SEC	and	
the	Commodity	Futures	Trading	
Commission	(“CFTC”)	on	January	26,	
2011.8	In	addition,	on	March	2,	2011,	
the	SEC	released	a	proposed	rule	
requiring	investment	advisers	with	
assets	under	management	of	at	least	$1	
billion	to	report	their	incentive-based	
compensation	arrangements	annually	
to	the	SEC.9	
	 Under	the	joint	proposed	rule	
of	the	SEC	and	the	CFTC,	basic	
information,	such	as	the	capital	
structure,	leverage	and	performance,	
of	private	funds	would	be	disclosed	
by	private	fund	advisers	on	Form	
PF.	In	addition,	advisers	to	hedge	
funds	would	also	provide	information	
relating	to	the	hedge	funds’	strategy,	
trading	counterparties,	and	trading	
and	clearing	mechanisms.	A	private	
fund	adviser	whose	assets	under	
management	are	at	least	$1	billion	
would	be	required	to	provide	
additional	information,	such	as	
the	fund’s	portfolio,	financing	
arrangements	and	investors,	depending	
on	the	type	of	private	fund	managed	
(i.e.	hedge	funds,	“liquidity	funds,”	
and	private	equity	funds).	
	 The	SEC	proposed	rule	on	

incentive	compensation	would	require	
investment	advisers	with	at	least	$1	
billion	in	assets	to	submit	an	annual	
report	to	the	SEC	describing	their	
incentive-compensation	arrangements,	
the	types	of	covered	persons	eligible	
to	participate	and	the	policies	and	
procedures	governing	such	incentive-
based	compensation	arrangements.	
The	reports	would	describe	any	
material	changes	from	prior	periods	
reported	and	include	an	explanation	
on	why	such	incentive-based	
compensation	arrangement	does	not	
encourage	excessive-risk	taking.
	 Unlike	Form	ADV	and	Form	
ADV-E,	the	information	that	would	be	
required	under	these	proposed	rules	
would	not	be	made	available	to	the	
general	public.
H.R.	1082
	 It	is	anticipated	that	the	great	
majority	of	private	fund	advisers	
would	be	required	to	register	with	the	
SEC	or,	if	exempt	from	registration,	
would	be	deemed	Exempt	Reporting	
Advisers	who	are	still	subject	to	
certain	reporting	obligations.	This	
is	immensely	helpful	to	investors	in	
performing	their	due	diligence,	both	
in	their	initial	investments	and	in	
monitoring	their	investments.	
	 However,	though	the	information	
presented	in	these	reports	would	be	
useful	to	investors,	certain	legislators	
perceive	these	reporting	obligations	
as	placing	an	undue	burden	on	
advisers	of	private	equity	firms.	On	
March	15,	2011,	Robert	Hurt	(R-VA)	
introduced	in	the	House	a	bill,	“The	
Small	Business	Capital	Access	and	
Job	Preservation	Act”	which	seeks	
to	exempt	advisers	to	private	equity	
funds	from	SEC	registration,	similar	
to	the	exemption	granted	to	advisers	
to	venture	capital	funds.10	If	passed,	
all	private	fund	advisers,	including	
those	with	assets	under	management	
of	at	least	$150	million,	would	not	
be	required	to	file	with	the	SEC,	or	
provide	to	their	clients,	the	Client	
Brochure	required	by	the	full	Form	
ADV.	Investors,	accordingly,	would	
have	access	to	significantly	less	
information.	
	 Investors	who	are	concerned	about	
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the	foregoing	House	bill	may	want	to	
speak	with	their	legislators	
Conclusion
	 The	regulatory	landscape	of	
private	fund	advisers	is	shifting,	and	
the	reporting	obligations	of	private	
fund	advisers	are	unresolved.	Investors	
who	are	contemplating	an	investment	
in	a	private	fund	should	speak	to	their	
securities	law	counsel	to	determine	
their	information	rights,	regulatory	
or	otherwise,	prior	to	making	an	
investment	in	a	private	fund.	In	the	
world	of	private	funds,	just	like	Alice,	
an	investor	may	need	a	Humpty	
Dumpty	to	translate	Jabberwocky.
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